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The meeting was called to order at 10.55 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 116: PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR THE BIENNIUM 1986-1987 (continued) 

AGENDA ITEM 117: PROGRAMME PLANNING (continued) 

General debate (A/40/3, 6, 7, 38 and 262) 

1. Mr. BROWNE (New Zealand), after reviewing some general programme and budget 
problems, said that any organ considering proposals that involved new expenditure 
should establish with the utmost care the priority that should be given to each 
proposal relative to existing programmes in the area concerned. Before requesting 
new appropriations or additional funds it was necessary to consider whether the 
proposed activities could be implemented by redeploying staff and transferring 
funds within the budget. Finally, low priority activities must be reduced or even 
eliminated. 

2. Although the budget called for an estimated growth of 0.4 per cent, he noted 
that the budget was being presented in incomplete form and that the initial 
estimates would be followed by requests for additional funds and non-recurrent 

l't expenditure. All those expenditures increased the budget unexpectedly, raising 
to a level that was unacceptably high. The Fifth Committee must therefore consider 
with particular care the financial implications which would undoubtedly be 
submitted to it. 

3. In that connection, he supported the recommendations made by the Advisory 
Committee in its report (A/40/7). He was pleased to see that the Secretary-General 
had expressed his determination to pursue management improvement, administrative 
efficiency and enhanced cost-effectiveness in the Organization. 

4. Mr. GAMA FIGUEIRA (Brazil) expressed satisfaction at seeing that almost all 
sections of the programme budget had appeared in a standardized and programmatic 
format: that must surely be the result of a strengthening of central management in 
the United Nations. 

5. While the proposed programme budget was programmatically sound and restrained 
in budgetary terms he noted that there was still a need for greater rationalization 
and co-ordination of activities and for a better allocation of human and financial 
resources in fields deemed to have priority. He shared the concern expressed by 
the Secretary-General regarding the persistent differences regarding the amount of 
the budget and the content of programmes. 

6. Although his delegation preferred consen~us resolutions to decisions based on 
a vote, his delegation did not accept a grading system established between 
legislative mandates to determine the priorities and the volume of resources which 
should be assigned to programmes and activities. However, since the scarcity of 
budgetary resources made it necessary to regulate expenditure, it was encouraging 
to see that total voluntary contributions were expected to be 35 per cent above the 
expenditure budget in the next biennium. 
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7. The requirements for the biennium 1986-1987 were estimated at $1.7 bi1lionJ 
that was acceptable. However, as the Advisory Committee had pointed out 
(A/40/7, para. 14), once the revised estimates were presented, the overall rate of 
real growth would rise to nearly 0.06 per cent - it might rise even higher should a 
devaluation of the United States dollar take place. His delegation felt that in 
budget years revised estimates should be considered only as a consequence of 
decisions taken by the General Assembly acting on the initiative of Member States. 

8. With regard to the programme budget itself, he proposed three points on which 
corrective measures could be taken. Firstly, the policy of "maximum restraint" on 
which the proposed programme budget was based, was inappropriate. Many programme 
administrators interpreted that policy to mean zero growth budget and that 
jeopardized the efficiency of the planning and budgeting process and, consequently, 
the execution of the will of the deliberative organs. The proposed programme 
budget of UNCTAD demonstrated how erroneous such an approach was. Accordingly, a 
more precise expression would have to be found for the policy which programme 
administrators must follow in preparing their budget estimates. 

9. Secondly, with regard to the priorities among the different sections of the 
programme budget, his delegation regretted that the resources allocated to the 
Centre for Science and Technology for Development, the United Nations Conference on 
Trade and Development and the International Trade Centre had shown a negative 
increase in real terms. Given the importance of those bodies for the developing 
countries, he hoped that their respective executive heads would not hesitate to 
submit requests for additional funds should that prove necessary. 

10. Thirdly, the persistence of savings stemming from unliquidated obligations -
at a rate of around 28 per cent at the end of the last four bienniums - probably 
reflected a deficiency in administrative and management procedures that must be 
remedied immediately. His delegation therefore urged the Secretary-General to look 
into the question of how those savings could be used to finance programmes and 
projects which had been discontinued or postponed owing to lack of resources on a 
section by section basis. Such reallocation of resources would naturally have to 
be submitted to the General Assembly for approval. 

11. With regard to programming, he noted that notwithstanding regulation 4.2 of 
the regulations governing programme planning, the programme aspects of the budget, 
the monitoring of implementation and the methods of evaluation, annexed to General 
Assembly resolution 37/234, the only legislative mandate for certain activities 
proposed in the proposed programme budget was the programme budget of previous 
bienniums. His delegation drew the Secretary-General's attention to that problem 
so as to dispel doubts concerning the determination of programmes and activities to 
be funded. 

12. While reserving the right to return to the question during the consideration 
of individual sections of the proposed programme budget, he expressed the hope that 
the Fifth Committee would endorse the conclusions and recommendations contained in 
the reports of the Advisory Committee and of the Committee for Programme and 
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Co-ordination for that would make the Organization more responsive to the needs and 
concerns of Member States. 

13. Turning to the report of the Secretary-General on the experience gained in the 
provision of statements of programme budget implications to the General Assembly at 
its thirty-ninth session (A/40/262), he said that his delegation agreed with the 
recommendations contained in paragraphs 696 to 698 of the report of the Committee 
for Programme and Co-ordination, on the understanding that the previous procedures 
for the issuance of statements of programme budget implications, as outlined by the 
Under-secretary-General for Administration and Management at the previous session 
(A/C.5/39/SR.l7), would be closely followed. 

14. Lastly, better rationalization of activities would be achieved by avoiding 
conflict of competence and duplication of procedures between Main Committees and by 
leaving to the Fifth Committee, which was best qualified for the task, the 
responsibility for considering the statements of programme budget implications and 
of administrative and financial implications of draft resolutions. 

15. Mr. YONIS (Iraq) endorsed the main outlines of the proposed programme budget 
for the biennium 1986-1987, which duly concentrated on economic and social 
concerns. Regarding its presentation, there was reason to be pleased with the 
improvements which had been made: expenditure estimates relating to financial and 
conference services were more detailed; priorities had for the first time been set 
for common services; the description of outputs was more complete and would make it 
possible better to evaluate the results achieved, and, lastly, voluntary 
contributions were better indicated. 

16. With regard to the staffing tables, the Advisory Committee recommended 
approval of only one third of the additional posts requested by the 
Secretary-General. Admittedly, a large part of the Organization's budget was 
absorbed by staff costs, but the Secretary-General's proposals were nevertheless in 
keeping with the wishes of Member States and the needs of the Organization: how 
could they not be accepted? In the same way, the reclassifications requested by 
the Secretary-General should be approved, particularly the upgrading of three D-2 
posts to the level of Assistant-Secretary-General where the Advisory Committee 
allowed only two (A/40/7, para. 51). 

17. Concerning the transfer of extrabudgetary posts to financing by the regular 
budget, the Advisory Committee requested in paragraph 46 of its report (A/40/7) 
that each case should be examined separately. His delegation felt that that 
question had not been given the attention it deserved and hoped that the next 
proposed programme budget would be more precise on that point. As to the use of 
experts and consultants, the Secretariat had made commendable efforts to reduce 
expenditure under that item. Nevertheless, it was still necessary to monitor the 
proper application of the principle of geographical distribution in respect of 
recruitment. 
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18. Turning to the programme of automation and the continuation of the 
technological innovations programme referred to in paragraph 40 of the introduction 
to document A/40/6, he stressed that automation should be carried out in an orderly 
and cost-effective manner. Any judgement would have to await the outcome of the 
work of the Technological Innovations Board. In the meantime, his delegation would 
simply endorse the recommendations of the Secretary-General and the Advisory 
Committee on that subject. As for the acquisition of computers and the improvement 
of computer facilities, such equipment was indispensible for some regional 
commissions, especially ESCAP and ESCWA, as indicated in paragraph 31 of the 
Advisory Committee's report (A/40/7). The report of the Secretary-General would no 
doubt contain more detailed information in that regard. 

19. Concerning the programmatic aspect of the budget, the establishment of a new 
concept, that of overprogramming, was particularly disturbing. That notion 
appeared wherever a decline in the level of programme performance was noted. His 
delegation was totally opposed to such a rationale, since either the activities in 
question could have been completed, in which case the defects ought to have been 
remedied, or else they could have been dispensed with and should accordingly be 
eliminated from the programme. 

20. There was a disquieting trend towards reducing some of the activities of the 
regional commissions. For instance, since the establishment of the Economic 
Commission for Western Asia (ECWA), the number of outputs anticipated in the 
Commission's programme had declined from 153 elements in 1980-1981 to 117 in 
1982-1983, and then to 96 in 1984-1985. The number of elements anticipated for 
1986-1987 had fallen to 70. The pretext given thus far to justify that decline had 
been the high proportion of vacant posts, an argument which was hardly convincing 
and which served only to mask a deliberate intention to weaken the regional 
commissions by making them ineffective. Under those conditions, there was every 
reason to fear that overprogramming would be cited at the next session in order to 
justify a reduction in the number of outputs anticipated for that reqional 
commission. Furthermore, it was apparent from annex IX of the proposed programme 
budget that of the 27 elements which had been terminated, 15 related to that same 
commission.· His delegation could not emphasize too strongly that programmes were 
established by the General Assembly and that only Member States, through the 
intergovernmental bodies, were entitled to curtail elements of those programmes. 
That was why it attached such importance to the work of the Central Evaluation 
Unit, particularly with regard to the formulation of guidelines and the publication 
of the results of programmes. 

AGENDA ITEM 121: PATTERN OF CONFERENCES: REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON CONFERENCES 
(continued) (A/40/32) 

21. Mr. LADJOUZI (Algeria) said that his delegation endorsed the majority of the 
recommendations of the Committee on Conferences (A/40/32), and saw them as a very 
important step towards rationalization in the conference field. 
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22. Clearly, in order to facilitate progress, delegations must bear in mind the 
wastage resulting from the delay or cancellation of meetings and should reflect 
before requesting new documents. The Secretariat, for its part, should supply 
documentati~n promptly and inform delegations of the various resolutions, decisions 
and recommendations adopted by the General Assembly. More specifically, the 
different services responsible for conference-servicing and the issuance of 
documents should take measures jointly to establish effective co-ordination and 
co-operation free from any spirit of "parochialism", in other words avoiding 
independent traditions which often obstructed the will to collaborate. 

23. His delegation believed that the mandate of the Committee on Conferences could 
be strengthened to a degree commensurate with the importance attached to conference 
services in the United Nations. That increased authority would lend more weight to 
its decisions and recommendations in relation to other intergovernmental bodies and 
the various departments of the Secretariat. 

24. His delegation supported the draft calendar for 1986-1987 proposed in the 
report of the Committee on Conferences. It believed that the proliferation of 
meetings made suitable preparation for them difficultJ that it was quite 
appropriate to include in the schedule meetings the venue or dates of which had not 
yet been fixedJ that while exceptions could be made to the general rule that bodies 
must meet at their established headquarters, the Committee should examine any 
requests for such exceptions from the standpoint of cost-effectiveness, and that 
the principle under which host countries defrayed the additional costs involved 
when, at their invitation, bodies met away from Headquarters made a real 
contribution to greater savings. 

25. Paragraph 6 of section I of the resolution proposed by the Committee on 
Conferences was duly peremptory in tone; it was indeed high time to put an end to 
the late issuance of documents, which seriously affected the work of the Main 
Committees. The Committee on Conferences should perhaps look into cases in which 
subsidiary organs failed to submit their reports within the established deadlines. 

26. In the same draft resolution, the Committee on Conferences referred to the 
principles which should govern the drafting of the calendar of conferences, but was 
rather categorical in subparagraphs (b) and (i) of paragraph 10. Unforeseen 
circumstances could always arise and the rule established under subparagraph (b) in 
particular should be made more flexible, unless the Secretariat could achieve the 
impossible and remain within the resources allocated. The limit set under 
subparagraph (i) appeared arbitrary, moreover, although his delegation was 
admittedly as concerned as the Committee about the increasing number of special 
conferences. 

27. If, as the report indicated, some bodies utilized only 75 per cent of the 
resources available to them, that was perhaps because estimates had been 
excessive. In that regard, the composition and frequency of meetings and 
conferences held away from Headquarters raised certain difficulties, but it 
appeared at first sight illogical to send planning missions to cities where United 
Nations conference facilities already existed. 

I ... 



A/C.5/40/SR.l7 
English 
Page 7 

(Mr. Ladjouzi, Algeria) 

28. His delegation awaited consideration of the question of summary records at the 
1986 session of the Committee on Conferences with great interest. For the time 
being, the quality of summary records was not such as to encourage the definitive 
adoption of the arrangements provided for in resolution 37/14 c, particularly since 
records were not available to users until they had lost their topicality. It might 
be simpler, in the end, to eliminate records, since they were useless. 

29. Part II of the draft resolution formulated by the committee on Conferences 
provided for the redeployment of resources so as to improve their utilization. To 
the extent that such redeployment affected only conference services, there should 
be no major drawbacks, provided that consideration was given at the same time to 
the demands of planning, and, in particular, to the adaptation of conference 
resources to United Nations programmes, projects and objectives. 

30. The draft resolution recommended by the Committee on COnferences should be 
adopted by consensus, in the traditional manner. Any increase in the authority of 
the Committee could only improve efficiency and promote the primary objective, 
namely, to rationalize conferences - not to economize at any cost. 

31. Mr. NAIMIT (Jordan) welcomed the fact that the pattern of conferences had been 
established on a biennial cycle, a solution which had been difficult to implement, 
but which would undoubtedly enable costs to be reduced. There was, however, a need 
for flexibility, to the extent that the new cycle would require organs to plan 
their activities well in advance. Care should be ta.ken to ensure that, in general, 
any amendment to the pattern did not result in the anticipated costs being 
exceeded. 

32. Part I, paragraph 5, of the draft resolution proposed by the Committee on 
Conferences established an excellent principle. Yet meetings and conferences away 
from Headquarters, for example those of the regional commissions, were an excellent 
means of promoting co-operation among participating countries. 

33. There had been much discussion of common conference services for UNIDO and the 
United Nations at Vienna. An agreement should shortly be reached which would 
rationalize the situation. It was to be hoped that the consequences of the 
decision taken would be reflected in the pattern of conferences. 

34. His delegation agreed with other speakers that the draft resolution proposed 
by the Committee on Conferences should be adopted by consensus. 

35. Mr. LOZA (Egypt) said that although his delegation was mentioned by name in 
paragraph 39 of the report of the Committee on Conferences (A/40/32), the paragraph 
was also aimed at delegations other than those mentioned. Since most of the 
members of the Committee had established excellent working relations, his 
delegation deeply regretted that one member of the Committee on Conferences had 
accused other delegations of diminishing its authority and of seeking, through it, 
to block the work of the Organization. 
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36. Mr. SWEISI (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya) said that a well-conceived pattern of 
conferences strengthened United Nations activities. The pattern could be further 
improved by shortening meetings or by combining two sessions of a single subsidiary 
organ; that would have three advantages: it would lower travel costs, maintain 
momentum in consideration of items and facilitate improved monitoring of activities. 

37. The proposed pattern of conferences established activities for 1986 and gave 
an ~dea of what would take place in 1987. It might be added that if optimum use 
were to be made of conference services, delegations should avoid digressions and 
keep to the point. Meetings should be held primarily in headquarters cities. 
Where that principle was waived, meetings should be held in places in which Member 
States were well represented. 

38. The draft resolution proposed by the Committee on Conferences should be 
adopted, but there were various material difficulties raised by conferences: 
meetings should be better co-ordinated (that would accelerate decision-making); 
summary records of meetings should be more equitable; and, finally, planning 
missions should be avoided when there was already a local United Nations or UNDP 
presence. 

39. Mr. WYZNER (Under-Secretary-General for Conference Services and Special 
Assignments) said that he had noted that the ideas expressed in his introductory 
statement had struck a responsive chord with many delegations, as had the efforts 
made by the Department of Conference Se.rvices to implement General Assembly 
resolutions and the decisions of the Committee on Conferences relating to the 
optimum utilization of conference-servicing resources, based on the assumption that 
under-utilization of such resources was not in the interest of any delegation or 
intergovernmental organ. 

40. With respect to the discrepancies in the Arabic version of the report of the 
Committee on Conferences (A/40/32) pointed out by the representative of Iraq, he 
explained that the text of the draft resolution as it appeared in the body of the 
Committee's report corresponded exactly to the language adopted by consensus during 
the Committee's debates, whereas the corresponding paragraphs of the draft 
resolution appearing in paragraph 1 of the report, although substantively 
identical, reflected stylistic amendments made by the editing services. 

41. With respect to planning missions for meetings and conferences held away from 
Headquarters, he stressed that the Department of Conference Services operated 
within the framework of the General Assembly guidelines specifying when such 
missions should be dispatched. Furthermore, the officials of the Department who 
participated in such missions (generally one per mission) often played an important 
role not only in finalizing organizational arrangements for meetings, but also in 
identifying areas where savings and greater efficiency could be achieved. 

42. In response to the remarks made by the Algerian delegation, he said that the 
delays in the issuance of summary records were attributable, in part, to the rule 
governing the simultaneous distribution of documents. They were also attributable 
in part to the priority given to commemorative meetings of the General Assembly and 
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the many meetings of the Security Council - verbatim records of the Council had, 
under rule 49 of the rules of procedure, to be made available to interested 
representatives not later than 10 a.m. of the first working day following the 
meeting. The Department would do its utmost to catch up with the issuance of the 
Committee's summary records. 

43. The Committee could rest assured that the constructive remarks made by its 
members and the proposals made concerning the work of the Department would be fully 
taken into consideration, in particular in the reports which the Secretary-General 
would prepare for the Committee on Conferences. 

44. Mr. MUDHO (Chairman of the Committee on Conferences) said that the concerns 
expressed by some delegations over various aspe~ts of the work of the Committee on 
Conferences, some of which were already reflected in the text of the draft 
resolution proposed by the Committee (A/40/32), would be fully taken into account 
during the 1986 sessions. 

45. Responding to the representative of Mexico, who had asked for an assurance 
that the new procedure adopted by the Committee for implementing General Assembly 
resolution 35/10 A, paragraph 6, was in conformity with rule 153 of the rules of 
procedure, he said that he would convey to him the opinion of the Office of Legal 
Affairs as soon as he received it. Under the new procedure, meetings of the 
Committee devoted to consideration of proposals made during sessions of the General 
Assembly which had conference-servicing implications should be held at a more 
convenient time for delegations and in time for the Committee's observations to be 
communicated to ACABQ and the Fifth Committee, so that they might study and take 
account of them in adopting decisions. 

46. Finally, he trusted that the criticisms formulated by some delegations 
concerning the draft resolution were not intended to preface amendments. While 
realizing that the delicate compromise reached by the Committee on Conferences was 
not completely satisfactory, he trusted that no delegation, particularly no member 
of the Committee on Conferences, would obstruct the adoption of the text by 
consensus. 

The meeting rose at 12.35 p.m. 




